Nunthorpe Parish Council

Minutes of Parish Meeting Held Wednesday 2nd September 2020


Parish Councillors Present: Ros Davey, Morgan McClintock (Chair), Stephen Thomason, Wade Tovey, Adrian Walker. 
In attendance: Mr Richard Ward, Middlesbrough Council, Angela Livingstone (NPC Clerk), David Leyland (NCC), 1 resident.

1. INTRODUCTORY ITEMS
1.1 To receive apologies and approve reasons for absence - There were apologies from Mieka Smiles who was attending a Middlesbrough Council meeting.
1.2 Declarations of Interest – There were no declarations made regarding items on this month’s agenda. 
2
NUNTHORPE ENVIRONMENT 

2.1. 
Area Care - Welcome to Richard Ward 

2.1.1
The Chair informed that following recent discussions between Parish Councillors and Richard Ward from Middlesbrough Council, Mr Ward had been invited to attend the meeting as the Parish Council welcomed liaising with the council officers on behalf of residents. Mr Ward informed the Parish Council of his work background. 
2.1.2
Resolved: Cllr Walker to organise a meeting to discuss matters of mutual concern with Mr Ward on site at The Avenue Park and other locations and inform others who may wish to be involved. 
                                                                                                                                                       ACTION: Cllr Walker  
2.2. 
Tree Replacement Projects 

2.2.1
The Chair advised of two projects, one on Dixons Bank replacing trees removed due to the roadworks and one at the rear of Whernside where trees were removed following poor pruning. Cllr Walker had met on site with Mr Ward and provided plans which had been previously agreed with MC, Mr Chapman. Concerns were raised regarding insufficient tree replacements, with ten trees missing and a number of standards and whips having perished. It was agreed that this issue be incorporated in the site meeting to be organised. Mr Ward agreed the need to organise the meeting quickly to enable planting within the next few weeks, he added that he would assess the trees of concern. He assured that there was a duty under the s106 agreement to replace any failed trees on the Dixons Bank / Stainton Way project. 

2.2.2
Mr Ward informed that there had been an intention to replace ten trees in 2020/21 and was happy to discuss location and species at the meeting. 
2.3. 
Proposed TPOs and Proposed signage (as requested by residents) 

2.3.1
The Chair informed of communication from a resident requesting support for three oak trees to be listed with Tree Preservation Orders (TPO)s. Mr Ward informed the process for having trees listed with the need for them to be visible from a public place and to make contact with Mr P Clarke. 

2.3.2
Resolved: Clerk to forward resident’s note which the Parish Council supported in principle to Mr Ward for him to action on behalf of the Parish Council. Clerk to inform resident.        ACTION: Clerk 
2.3.3
The Chair informed of two requests from residents regarding signage. One was regarding extra care for Hedgehogs and one regarding additional “Parish Council” signs for the area.  Mr Ward advised that he had discussed the Hedgehog issue with MC, Mr Farnham who had informed that Cllr Smiles had made contact regarding the matter earlier in the year, it had been found that there were many complexities due to regulations on traffic signs.

2.3.4
Resolved: Clerk to contact Mr Farnham and ask if this had progressed further and inform the resident of the complexities. 







  ACTION: Clerk  

2.3.5
Mr Leyland informed that he would prepare background information about “Parish Council” signs and forward to the Clerk before the next meeting.
2.4. 
Mayor’s consultation on waste disposal and fly-tipping 

2.4.1
The Chair informed that the Mayor was at present considering measures to prevent fly-tipping and reductions to waste collections. He stated that there were inconsistencies with the Mayor condemning fly-tipping, but restricting access for removal of bulky items and recycling points. The Parish Council had already written to MC, Mr G Field regarding the reduction in green waste collections without any consultation, which had resulted in fly-tipping of green waste. It was questioned what the MC waste trucks and staff were used for on the weeks that collections had been cancelled. All agreed the need for the fortnightly collection of the green bins in Nunthorpe due to the areas quality of being leafy and green and that black bin collection should remain at weekly intervals to ensure the issue of fly-tipping did not escalate. A recent issue with rubbish and rats at the recycling bins behind Nunthorpe shops had been noted and there were comments on social media that it was believed the recycling point was to be removed.
2.4.2
Resolved: Cllr Walker had been progressing the matter with Mr G Field and he was asked to provide a full report on the current situation. Mr Ward advised that he worked in the office with the Recycling Officer for MC and he could pass general concerns to RCBC. The Clerk was asked to clarify the recycling point matter behind Nunthorpe shops with RCBC, Ward Cllr C Morgan, and the Clerk will reply to the individual who had raised the matter with the Parish Council. 

                                                                                                                                            ACTION: Cllr Walker/Clerk
2.5. 
Bridleways and Pedestrian Rights of Way 

2.5.1
Cllr Walker had been liaising with MC Mr S Williams about the matters discussed at the Parish Council meeting in June. Signage had been looked at to see if this was unlawful. Mr Williams hoped to make progress on this with a possibility of a change required to the sign from private estate to a privately managed estate, he was also looking if a map could be used to show public areas but there was resistance from the Grey Towers Park management committee. The Chair stated his concerns regarding potential further conflicts with residents and walkers and pressed the need for urgency on the matter.  Cllr Walker advised that Mr Williams was aware of the issues faced, but Mr Williams had drawn attention to the long timeframe for progressing rights of way matters. 
2.5.2
Cllr Walker informed that Mr Williams was asking for the Management Committee to give permission for the Green link to be recorded as a right of way by October or he would look at the different options. A resident advised that she was part of a bridleways group and had been in contact with Mr Williams regarding the bridleways in Nunthorpe and the hopes that the ones in place would be recorded on the definitive map and retained. Mr Leyland informed that he had given a plan of adopted footpaths and roads to the Community Council. The Chair agreed the need for a comprehensive map of the footpaths and bridleways which Cllr Walker was progressing with Mr Williams, and asked Cllr Walker to investigate whether Mr Williams could be given more support by Middlesbrough Council. Mr Ward advised that Mr Williams was under the directorate headed by Mr Fields and his immediate Line Manager was Chris Bates.              ACTION: Cllr Walker
2.6. 
Dog Bins (as requested at previous meeting)

2.6.1
There had been a request at the July meeting to enquire regarding replacement of old red dog bins and additional bins on the West side of Mallowdale. Cllr Smiles had been looking into this matter, but no progress was reported. Cllr Walker agreed to progress with Mr Ward alongside other matters.                                                                                                                  ACTION: Cllr Walker
The Chair thanked Mr Ward for attending the meeting and Mr Ward left the meeting. 
3 NUNTHORPE VISION/NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

3.1. 
Correspondence from Middlesbrough Council, and next steps 

3.1.1
The Chair informed that Mr Horniman had provided notes from the meeting on 3rd August. A bid had been entered for funding towards the community centre. The meeting had a focus of assessing the information from the public consultation. There had been many comments regarding no more homes being wanted and the lack of infrastructure in the area. If any new homes were looked for, it seemed that bungalows would be more welcome. The lack of trust of Middlesbrough Council was a further issue.

3.1.2
Cllr Tovey advised that Ward Cllr Waters had assured him that residents views were considered, he had informed that Persimmon already owned the land for which they had placed an application and Taylor Wimpy had an option on the land their application related to, and so these developments had been expected.
3.1.3
All agreed the need to be involved at every stage to influence any plans on Nunthorpe Grange site.  
3.2. 
Persimmon, Taylor Wimpey, and Plymouth Brethren Development Plans 

3.2.1
The Chair stated that two objections to the persimmon plan had been sent to MC and he would be attending the planning committee meeting regarding the Persimmon application on behalf of the Parish Council. 
3.2.2
Taylor Wimpy had circulated plans to residents prior to the formal application. The Chair informed that together with Cllr Tovey he had met with Taylor Wimpy. A resident questioned if the access to the site was from Guisborough Road. This was confirmed. Cllr Thomason stated that MC had previously assured that there would only be bus access. The Chair stated that the Parish Council would keep in touch with Taylor Wimpy.
3.2.3
The Chair informed that the Plymouth Brethren had a proposal for land near St Marys Church which had been shown on the document circulated to residents. A suggestion had been made of using the old site for a park and ride or community centre as there was a very large car park. Concerns were voiced of more housing being built on the site and that MC should offer to swop sites instead of sale of land. The Chair stated that the plans for a low-rise building with a large car park could be a better vista than numerous houses being built on the site. 

3.2.4
All attendees agreed if an agreement was made of 250 homes on Nunthorpe Grange site, this should be the maximum in totality, not this plus other homes on smaller sites. The time being taken for the scoping report and the development brief was commented on and the moratorium on house building not yet planned when the mayor was elected.  It was felt that MC should inform Taylor Wimpy and Persimmon that applications would be refused until a local planning procedure was in place. Cllr Tovey informed that Ward Cllr Waters had advised that the new Local Plan was being delayed until August 2021. 
3.3 
Fifth Minimum Requirement, and Liaison with NMPFA 
3.3.1
The Chair stated that at the extra Parish Council meeting on 29th July, he had been in agreement with Mr Hayton when he had stated that the commitment to sports had not been included by the Parish Council as a minimum requirement. He informed that there had previously been agreement of the Parish Council to include the need to maintain and enhance this in Nunthorpe. A virtual meeting had since been held with Mr Hayton and trustees, after there had been agreement for the Parish Council to liaise with the main bodies, this had been constructive and ideas exchanged.
3.3.2 Resolved: The addition of a fifth minimum requirement as follows, NPC seeks a commitment from Middlesbrough Council to protect and enhance the facilities for sport in Nunthorpe.                                                                                                                                  ACTION: Clerk 
3.4 
Neighbourhood Plan - boundary, and consultancy support 


Cllr Tovey informed that he was continuing the work completed by the previous Chair. MC Mr P Clark was uncertain of interest from Redcar and Cleveland Council, but Cllr Tovey had been given a contact at RCBC, the contact felt that RCBC were not opposed to a Neighbourhood Plan. Mr Clark informed the initial steps needed to be led by the Parish Council and that any inclusion of the Redcar and Cleveland side could be shown with a dotted line on the plan. Cllr Tovey had been involved in conversations and believed that a Locality consultancy agency could supply free support even before a grant was applied for. The Chair thanked Cllr Tovey for his work on this project and asked that this continue.
3.5
Contextual Issues - Middlesbrough Local Plan and Government Proposals
3.5.1
There had been a Blue Green consultation meeting, intended to inform the Middlesbrough Local plan.
3.5.2 The expected impact of the planning proposals from the government were noted. The Chair advised of a further document which talked of removing the house building cap. He stated that an objection could be entered by 1st October. Cllr Tovey advised that MAPP would consider lodging an objection and could incorporate the concerns of the Parish Council about removal of the housebuilding cap.                                                                                                             ACTION: Cllr Tovey
4. UPDATE ON PROJECTS / ACTIVITIES 
4.1 
Nunthorpe News 
Cllr Tovey informed that he had been involved in a Zoom meeting regarding the publication. There were eight volunteers and five previous advertisers interested. There had not yet been any interest in the position of Editor. There were plans to get a first edition out shortly, costings had been received.  Any articles would be welcomed.
4.2
Nunthorpe History Society 

The Chair reminded that the Parish Council supported the group in principle and this was still being progressed. 
4.3
Nunthorpe in Bloom 

The Clerk informed that she had missed a call from Mrs McGloin that evening. Mr Leyland informed that Mrs B Thompson had informed members of the Community Council that names and addresses of volunteers involved with Nunthorpe in Bloom would be passed on. The Chair stated that there was still the need for details on which tubs were tended by the group in order to identify where volunteers are required. Mr Leyland advised that he would provide a plan of the grass verges marking out the tubs. 
4.4 
Nunthorpe Village Green and Community Garden / Allotment 


An update was awaited from Cllr Smiles. 
4.5 
Defibrillator 
Cllr Tovey advised of conversations with the proprietor of the Premier Store on the Avenue, He had informed that he was prepared to sponsor the unit with the use of the electricity and £200. It was advised that the Community Council were speaking with the British Heart Foundation. 
4.6 
Christmas Lighting 

The Clerk confirmed that the lights had been ordered and MC had approved the use of the lampposts requested. 
4.7 
Traffic issues 

MC Mr Farnham had informed that Mr Steve Rigg was preparing the traffic regulation order to deal with the reduction in speed on Dixons Bank. He had informed that MC had a different view to the Parish Council regarding the signage, they believed after attending the site three times for twenty minutes that there was no risk and drivers entered the correct lane early. Residents disagreed with this and felt the road was dangerous with many incidents of overtaking and undertaking, it was hoped that the order to reduce speed would be passed quickly. 
4.8 
Ourgreenways Project

Cllr Tovey advised that an amendment was being made to the grant to tie into other areas. 

4.9  
Community Speed watch
Cllr Smiles and Cllr Walker had been progressing the matter which required a decision on which areas needed prioritising. 
5. TO CONFIRM THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 1ST JULY & 29TH JULY 2020 AS A TRUE AND CORRECT RECORD AND RECEIVE INFORMATION ON MATTERS ARISING
5.1 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 1st July 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                   ACTION: Clerk
5.2 
Resolved: to approve the minutes of the Council meeting held on 29th July 2020.  The Chair to sign the minutes. Clerk to add to the Parish Council website.                                                   ACTION: Clerk
5.3 
There were no matters arising from the minutes, not arising elsewhere on the agenda. 

6. REPORTS

6.1 Clerk’s report – The Clerk had received information on a new Code of Conduct which was being consulted on but no further details of the changes had been provided and no submission was made. The Clerk informed that with regard to ensuring that resident’s correspondence was responded to that she still needed to look into whether MC had replied.
               ACTION: Clerk




  
6.2 Ward Councillors’ Reports – none received.
6.3 
Community Council Report – A litter pick had been held and a further event planned alongside Cllr Carole Morgan to coincide with Keep Britain Tidy September clean up event. A resident had contacted the Parish Council regarding signage displayed which was seen to be offensive, Cllr Tovey informed that the notices had been removed. The Clerk was asked to inform the resident.  












  ACTION: Clerk  
6.4  
NMPFA minutes – Minutes had been received with some positive comments regarding working with the Community and Parish Councils on future firework events. 

6.5 
Other Reports – Cllr Smiles had not reported any progress with a meeting with Hemlington Community Centre. The Clerk informed that she had sent a further email to MC, Martin Harvey but there had been no response as yet.  Cllr Tovey informed that he was in contact with Mr Harvey and would ask for progress.






       ACTION: Cllr Tovey
7. PLANNING / LICENSING APPLICATIONS – discussion on applications received. 
7.1
Single storey extension to rear 4 Bedford Road, TS7 0BZ Ref. No: 20/0419/FUL – no comment
7.2
Two storey extension to side 49 High Gill Road, TS7 0EA Ref. No: 20/0408/FUL – no comment
7.3
Single storey extension with balcony linking dwelling to garage 15 Wildon Grange TS7 0RJ Ref. No: 20/0396/FUL – no comment
7.4
Two storey extension to rear 5 Poole Gardens,TS7 0GJ Ref. No: 20/0395/FUL – no comment
7.5
Two storey extension to link the main house to an annexe 121A Guisborough Road, TS7 0JD Ref. No: 20/0383/FUL – no comment
7.6
First floor extension over existing garage 1 Bromley Hill Close, TS7 0LY Ref. No: 20/0366/FUL – A resident had contacted the Parish Council informing of concerns on cladding being used on the property being out of character with the rest of Grey Towers. 

7.6.1
Resolved: it was acknowledged that this had already been approved but the Parish Council would write to state this had been a reasonable concern and support the resident.             ACTION: Chair  
7.7
Single storey extension to rear 27 Collingham Drive,TS7 0GB Ref. No: 20/0360/FUL – no comment
7.8
Single storey extension to rear 21 Collingham Drive, TS7 0GB Ref. No: 20/0349/FUL - no comment
7.9
Single storey extension to side 16 Hampton Close, TS7 0AL Ref. No: 20/0350/FUL – no comment
7.10
Removal of Ash Tree in front garden, The tree is structurally unsafe as per the report and is recommended to be felled. 169 Guisborough Road TS7 0JQ Ref. No: 20/0402/TPO – resident had contacted the Clerk to ensure that the Parish Council understood the dangerous condition of the tree. No comment
7.11
First floor extension to side, front & rear 18 Rookwood Road TS7 0BN Ref. No: 20/0485/FUL – no comment
7.12
Two storey extension to front, side and rear and single storey extension to rear 3 Ryehill Close TS7 0LU Ref. No: 20/0450/FUL – no comment
7.13
Single storey extension to rear 4 Innes Court Wyke Lane TS7 0GH Ref. No: 20/0448/FUL – no comment
7.14
Two storey extension to side, porch to front and erection of detached garage (demolition of existing garage) 10 Nunthorpe Gardens Middlesbrough TS7 0GA Ref. No: 20/0437/FUL – no comment
7.15
Single storey extension to side with pitched roof over existing garage 7 Darnbrook Way TS7 0RA Ref. No: 20/0433/FUL- no comment
7.16
Crown lifting of 1no Beech tree and 4no Oak trees in front gardens of Nos 8 and No 9 8 & 9 Church Lane TS7 0PD Ref. No: 20/0449/TPO – past issues with pollarding were discussed, the Clerk was asked to question if the work was necessary or good management.                             ACTION: Clerk 
7.17
Removal of 1no Pine tree to front and 1no Horse Chestnut to rear and reduction works to Sycamore trees to side Nunthorpe Oaks Guisborough Road TS7 0JA Ref. No: 20/0489/TPO – The Clerk was asked to question if the removal of these trees was necessary.                              ACTION: Clerk 
7.18
Conversion of care home to 3no detached dwellings and erection of 2no detached dwellings West Moor View Dixons Bank TS7 8PA Ref. No: 20/0385/FUL – An objection had been sent by the Parish Council based on previous discussions.  Concerns were discussed regarding the Middlesbrough Council planning portal being inaccessible towards the end of the consultation and objections could not be submitted, it was believed that late objections could be entered.

Resolved: The Clerk was asked to contact Georgina Moore MC who had been previously asked to refer for scrutiny a number of issues relating to the planning portal.                              ACTION: Clerk                                                                                                                                              
7.19
First floor extension to front, side and rear 18 Rookwood Road TS7 0BN Ref. No: 20/0485/FUL - no comment
7.20
Demolition of existing buildings and erection of 69 dwellings (including 8no. bungalows) with open space and infrastructure Land at Ford Close Riding Centre, Brass Castle Lane, TS8 9EE Ref No. 20/0199/FUL – An objection had again been sent based on previous discussions. It was commented that this development was not in the existing local plan. Cllr Walker informed that he had sent further questions as a resident and would share any information. 
8. PARISH COUNCIL CONSTITUTION AND ORGANISATION

8.1 Co- option – The Clerk advised that there had been no interest in the vacant positions, she advised that this would continue to be regularly advertised to attempt to garner some interest from residents.
8.2 Functions of the Parish Council – The Chair informed of discussions with Andrew Perriman, Principal Solicitor for Middlesbrough Council. He had informed that no records had been kept from when Nunthorpe Parish Council was formed, he had no way of finding information. He had suggested that a historian or a lawyer employed by the Parish Council may be required. The Chair concluded that the Parish Council had not been established with any “functions” other than to exist and the delegated powers to Nunthorpe Parish Council were unknown.
8.3 Financial Report - The Clerk advised on Expenditure since the previous meeting, payments had been made for the Parish Clerk salary in July and August and Zoom July and August payments.  Cheques were to be written for Chuhan & Singh payroll service £54.00 and Festive lighting £825.60. A further invoice was received for website and email hosting from Town and Parish Council websites £202.00, Leaving a balance in accounts of £14,665.21 after these payments were made. 
8.4 Webpage accessibility – The Chair questioned wording on the statement which had been produced by the Clerk. The Clerk informed on the legal wording required.

8.4.1 Resolved: The Parish Council adopted the Website Accessibility Statement which would be displayed on the website.                                                                                                              ACTION: Clerk
8.5 Clerks contract of employment – The Chair informed that information had been circulated and amendments made on a suggested NALC model contract. The evaluation of tasks from the Clerk had also been circulated. It was agreed that Councillors would meet in a separate meeting to discuss a way forward.                                                                                                                   ACTION: Chair  
8.6 Date and Time of Next meeting 7th October 2020 at 7pm

8.7 Matters for next agenda – There were no additional matters brought forward.
Signed ……………………………………………….   Date …………………………………
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